HIAWATHA PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION 
REGULAR MEETING
August 27, 2012
The Hiawatha Planning and Zoning Commission met in regular session on August 27, 2012. Chairperson, Dale Schroth called the meeting to order at 6:00 P.M. Members present: Mary Conrad, Gilbert Lawrence, Don Mohler, Mark Ross, Keith Sams and Mike Hook. Staff present: Community Development Director, Mark Powers; Assistant Building Official, Jim Fisher; Code Enforcement Officer, Chad Breidinger, City Engineer, Dick Ransom and City Attorney, Mark Parmenter. Guests in attendance: Tred Schnoor, Mike Marak, Kathy and Bruce Weisbein, Dennis Norton and Anace Aossey.
Commission Member Don Mohler moved to approve the agenda, second by Gilbert Lawrence. Motion carried. 

Commission Member Mike Hook moved to approve the July 13, 2012 minutes, second by Gilbert Lawrence. Motion carried.
Public Hearing – to consider Resolution for recommendation to City Council for the rezoning submitted by Belmount Properties from C-ORS to C-3.

Chairperson Dale Schroth opened the public hearing at 6:02pm.
Kathy and Bruce Weisbein along with Dan Schmidt from Brain Engineering took the podium. Dan Schmidt stated that the biggest reason for the variance request is for signage. Kathy Weisban explained that the sign company they used ran into issues when designing the signage for the location. She explained that because of the lot size and frontage issue, the code will only allow a small sign at this location.  Because of the busy traffic on Boyson Rd., a larger sign would be needed for it to be seen. Kathy Weisban showed pictures of the buildings location while driving down Boyson Rd. She pointed out that the building could not be seen from the road until you have passed it. She also showed a picture of the proposed sign.
Bruce Weisban took the podium. He stated that in order to keep costs down and be accessible to the public, this signage would be their primary advertisement. 
Chairperson, Dale Schroth closed the public hearing at 6:11pm.

Keith Sams stated that even though Belmount Properties fits the zoning, what would happen if the business were sold. Dale Schroth commented that if it were changed to a C-3, there would be many possible uses. Not all of which would be appropriate for the location.

Don Mohler asked since their issue is more about signage, if they were able to go a different route. Mark Powers stated that they could ask for a variance. He stated that there are unique circumstances and worth asking for. Mike Hook stated that if they were given the variance, it would be for that property only and would be void if it were ever sold. 

Kathy Weisban took the podium with a statement. She stated that she was under the impression that a variance was not an option for her. Mark Powers explained that it was a viable option.

There were no further comments from the commission. 

Commission Member, Don Mohler moved to Recommend to the Board of Adjustment for approval of the Conditional use Request submitted by Belmount Properties located at 137 E Boyson Rd., Hiawatha, IA. Second by Mike Hook.
A roll call was conducted.

AYES:MARY CONRAD
NAYS: MIKE HOOK, GILBERT LAWRENCE, DON MOHLER, MARK ROSS, KEITH SAMS AND DALE SCHROTH.

ABSENT: NONE
Motion Carried
Resolution #12-019 Denied
Consider Resolution for recommendation to City Council for approval of the Final Plat for Tower

Commerce Center 6th Addition to Hiawatha, Iowa.
Commission Member, Dale Schroth asked if there were any comments from anyone in the audience, representing the Final Plat. There were none. Dale Schroth stated that it looked as if everything was in order. There were no further comments from the board.

Commission Member, Keith Sams moved to recommend approval of the Final Plat for Tower Commerce Center 6th Addition to Hiawatha, IA, second by Mike Hook. 

Roll call vote:

AYES:
MIKE HOOK, GILBERT LAWRENCE, DON MOHLER, MARK ROSS, KEITH SAMS, MARY CONRAD AND DALE SCHROTH.

NAYS: NONE.
ABSENT: NONE 

Motion Carried
Resolution #12-020 Passed
Consider Resolution for approval of the Site Plan submitted by  Black Magic located at 1540 Hawkeye Drive, Hiawatha, IA.

Kevin Knapp took the podium to represent Black Magic. Dale Schroth stated that there were several things still left to be done and asked if they had been finished. Kevin Knapp stated that many of the issues have been addressed. He also stated that there was some concern over the easement and storm water runoff. Dick Ransom stated that there needs to be an agreement between the two lots because of a shared driveway. He went on to state that the owners of lot two have agreed to do the storm water management for this lot once it’s transferred. That is of concern because they will not be managing their own storm water it’s actually on another lot. Kevin Knapp stated that the agreement is in the works and that his lawyer is looking it over. Dick Ransom stated that he believed that building permits should not be issued until we have a copy of the agreement. He went on to say that the other issue is that the percentage of green space shown was one number and the percentage on the revised site plan was different.  Dick Ransom asked that the space and volume and discharge rate be reviewed because they don’t match based on the original construction of the basin. He is looking for confirmation that the existing basin does have all the necessary capacity as well as the features needed. Mark Powers stated that parking was not the correct allocation. They had 16 spaces inside the building and need to submit a revised site plan with the correct amount of parking per code or request a variance for the parking spaces.
There were no further comments from the commission.

Commission Member, Don Mohler moved to approve of the Site Plan submitted by Black Magic located at 1540 Hawkeye Dr., Hiawatha, IA. with conditions:

· The easement agreement is submitted before any permits are issued.

· A review of the basin to ensure the space, volume and discharge rate match the original construction of the basin.

· A revised site plan be submitted showing the correct amount of parking spaces per code.

Second by Mike Hook.

Roll call vote:

AYES:
MIKE HOOK, GILBERT LAWRENCE, MARY CONRAD, DON MOHLER, MARK ROSS, KEITH SAMS AND DALE SCHROTH.
NAYS: NONE.
ABSENT: NONE

Motion Carried
Resolution #12-021 Passed

Consider Resolution for approval of the Site Plan submitted by  Tower Commerce Center 4th located at 855 Metzger Dr, Hiawatha, IA.

Chairmen, Dale Schroth asked if there were any questions or concerns from the board. 
Mark Powers informed the board that this issue has already gone to the Board of Adjustment and was granted a variance from the rear yard setback. He went on to say that they were also taking action to vacate all utility easements.
There were no further comments from the commission

Commission Member, Keith Sams moved to recommend approval of the Site Plan for Tower Commerce Center 4th Addition located at 855 Metzger Dr., Hiawatha, IA. Second by Mark Ross. 

Roll call vote:

AYES:
MIKE HOOK, MARY CONRAD, GILBERT LAWRENCE, DON MOHLER, MARK ROSS, KEITH SAMS AND DALE SCHROTH.
NAYS: NONE.
ABSENT: NONE
Motion Carried
Resolution #12-022 Passed

Consider Resolution for approval of the Resubmitted Site Plan for Parking lot Changes submitted by M&M Auto Sales located at 990 Robins Rd., Hiawatha, IA.

Mike Marak took the podium. He stated that what he would like to do is use recycled asphalt to on his property so he can park additional cars on the lot.

Dale Schroth asked if he was referring to the yellow shaded areas on the site plan. Mike Marak said yes. 

Keith Sams asked if the asphalt would have any effect on the storm water runoff. Dick Ransom stated that it would not. He went on to say that this would clean up a lot of dust and debris. He indicated that there would not be a lot of movement of vehicles and there would also be a mini rain garden to help with runoff. 

Don Mohler asked where the curb box will be located, above or below ground. He stated that by the look of the site plan, it would be covered by asphalt. Mike Marak stated that he will do whatever the city tells him to do. He wants it to be right. Don Mohler went on to say that the curb box must be accessible. Jim Fisher stated that all this would be addressed through the building department when he applied for the permit. 
There were no further comments from the commission

Commission Member, Don Mohler moved to recommend approval of the Site Plan for M&M Auto located at 990 Robins Rd., Hiawatha, IA. Second by Mike Hook. 

Roll call vote:

AYES:
MIKE HOOK, MARY CONRAD, GILBERT LAWRENCE, DON MOHLER, MARK ROSS, KEITH SAMS AND DALE SCHROTH.
NAYS: NONE.
ABSENT: NONE
Motion Carried
Resolution #12-023 Passed

Consider Recommendation to City Council to vacate public owned property, Parcels A, B and C at 999

Boyson Rd., Hiawatha, IA.

Mark Parmenter explained that the city was approached by Brainiac, LLC about the purchase of parcels A, B and C at 999 Boyson Rd. He explained that the purchaser also owned the surrounding properties.
Gilbert Lawrence asked if there were any indications that the city wanted to make improvements on that property in the future. Dick Ranson replied by saying that it was looked at; recommendations have been made and are under review. He went on to say that the city didn’t need the Road Right of Way on that side and the city would not allow access on Boyson Rd. 
There were no further comments from the commission

Commission Member, Don Mohler moved to approve the recommendation to City Council for the vacation of publicly owned parcels A, B and C at 999 Boyson Rd., Hiawatha, IA. Second by Mike Hook. 

Roll call vote:

AYES:
MIKE HOOK, MARY CONRAD, GILBERT LAWRENCE, DON MOHLER, MARK ROSS, KEITH SAMS AND DALE SCHROTH.
NAYS: NONE.
ABSENT: NONE
Motion Carried
Resolution #12-024 Passed

Commission Member, Don Mohler moved to adjourn the meeting at 6:42 p.m., second by Mark Ross. Motion carried. 
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Dale Schroth, Chairperson
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Jennifer Goerg, Community Development Clerk
